CONTROL THEOREMS FOR SELMER GROUPS OF NEARLY ORDINARY DEFORMATIONS

OLIVIER FOUQUET AND TADASHI OCHIAI

Contents

1. Introduction	1
1.1. Notations	5
2. Selmer structures of nearly ordinary Hecke algebra	5
2.1. Generalities on nearly ordinary Hecke algebras	5
2.2. Selmer structures	14
3. Control theorems	17
3.1. Control for Selmer complexes	17
3.2. Control for Selmer groups	18
3.3. Weak Control for Selmer complexes and Selmer groups	20
4. Applications	21
4.1. Examples of torsion Selmer groups	21
References	22

1. INTRODUCTION

Let p be an odd prime and let us fix the embeddings of the algebraic closure $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}$ of the field of rationals into \mathbb{C} and the algebraic closure $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_p$ of the field of p-adic numbers. Let \mathcal{T} be a p-adic family of rank two Galois representations, that is, \mathcal{T} is a free module of rank two over a complete local noetherian ring R of characteristic zero with finite residue field of characteristic p on which the absolute Galois group G_F of a number field F acts continuously. We fix a Zariski-dense subset S of $\operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{cont}}(R, \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_p)$. We assume that the triple (\mathcal{T}, R, S) satisfies the following properties:

- (1) The action of G_F on \mathcal{T} is unramified outside a finite set of places Σ .
- (2) For each $\kappa \in S$, the G_F -representation $T_{\kappa} = \mathcal{T} \otimes_R \kappa(R)$ is a lattice of the *p*-adic étale realization V_{κ} is of a pure motive M_{κ} which is critical in the sense of [De79].
- (3) For every $\kappa \in S$, the complex *L*-function $L(M_{\kappa}, s)$ is meromorphically continued to the whole complex plane.

Date: December 5, 2010.

The second author is partially supported by Grant-in-Aid for Young Scientists (B), No.20740013, Japan Society for the Promotion of Science.

Key words: Selmer group, Selmer complex, Hida theory, Iwasawa theory.

²⁰⁰⁰ Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 11F41, 11R23; Secondary 11F80, 11S25.

- (4) There exists $\kappa \in S$ such $L(M_{\kappa}, s)$ is holomorphic at s = 0 and it does not vanish at s = 0.
- (5) For each $\mathfrak{p}|p$, the action of $G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}$ on \mathcal{T} is nearly ordinary, in the sense that the image of the decomposition group $G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}$ is contained in a Borel subgroup of $\operatorname{Aut}_R(\mathcal{T}) \cong GL_2(R)$.

Under these hypotheses, it was suggested in [Gre91, Gre94] (see also [Och06]) that there exists a non zero-divisor *p*-adic *L*-function $L_p(\mathcal{T}) \in R$ interpolating the special values $L(M_{\kappa}, 0)$ in the sense that, for all $\kappa \in S$, $\kappa(L_p(\mathcal{T}))$ is equal to $L(M_{\kappa}, 0)$ divided by a suitable complex period of M_{κ} and multiplied by Euler factors for all $\mathfrak{p}|p$.

Let \mathcal{A} be the discrete G_F -representation $\mathcal{T} \otimes_R D_P(R)$ where D_P is the Pontrjagin dual. Similarly, for each $\kappa \in S$, we denote by A_{κ} the discrete Galois representation $T_{\kappa} \otimes_{\kappa(R)} D_P(\kappa(R)) = T_{\kappa} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}_p} \mathbb{Q}_p/\mathbb{Z}_p$.

Using the filtration obtained by the property (5), Greenberg [Gre94] has defined Selmer groups Sel_A and Sel_{A_k} as subgroups of a suitable Galois cohomology group with coefficient \mathcal{A} and A_{κ} respectively. The module $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}})$ (resp. $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}_{\kappa}})$) is known to be of finite type over R (resp. $\kappa(R)$). Further, the module $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}})$ (resp. $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}_{\kappa}})$) is conjectured to be linked with $L_p(\mathcal{T})$ (resp. $L(M_{\kappa}, 0)$). In particular, if $L(M_{\kappa}, 0)$ is non-zero, it is conjectured in [BK90] that $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}_{\kappa}})$ is torsion over $\kappa(R)$. In analogy with the case of $R = \mathbb{Z}_p$ and taking into account property () above, the R-module $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}})$ is conjectured to be torsion over R. More precisely, the Tamagawa Number Conjecture states that when $\kappa(L_p(\mathcal{T}))$ is non-zero, its p-part should be related to the length of $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}_{\kappa}})$. When R is a normal ring, the Iwasawa Main Conjecture states that the characteristic ideal char_R $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}})$ should be equal to the ideal generated by $L_p(\mathcal{T})$. (The Iwasawa Main Conjecture for such general deformations was first proposed by Greenberg in [Gre94] and was made precise by the second author through a detailed study in the case of Hida deformation [Och06]. See also [Och10] for a precise formulation obtained through such study.)

Combining these two conjectures with the interpolation property defining $L_p(\mathcal{T})$ suggests that both $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{A_{\kappa}})$ and $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}}) \otimes_R \kappa(R)$ should be linked with $\kappa(L_p(\mathcal{T}))$ and thus that the natural map

$$D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}}) \otimes_R \kappa(R) \longrightarrow D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{A_\kappa})$$

should be very close to an isomorphism when κ belongs to S. When such a property holds, we say that Selmer groups satisfy a control theorem at κ . Apart from Iwasawa original work on ideal class groups in \mathbb{Z}_p -extensions, the first historical setting in which such a theorem was proved was in [Maz72] for the family of G_F -representations $T_pA \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}_p} \Lambda$, where T_pA is the Tate module of a good ordinary abelian variety defined over F and $\Lambda = \mathbb{Z}_p[[\operatorname{Gal}(F_{\infty}/F)]]$ is the complete group algebra of the Galois group of the cyclotomic \mathbb{Z}_p -extension of Fwith its natural $\operatorname{Gal}(F_{\infty}/F)$ -action. Subsequently, it was generalized to abelian varieties and more general p-adic Lie extensions in [Gre03] among others, to \mathbb{Z}_p^r -extensions for some abstract $R[G_F]$ -modules in [Och00, Och01] and [Nek06, (8.10)]. It was also generalized to families of $G_{\mathbb{Q}}$ -representations including nearly ordinary Hida families of modular forms in [Och01, Och06].

From now on, we assume that \mathcal{T} arises from Hida theory of nearly ordinary automorphic representations on $GL_2(\mathbb{A}_F)$ of the ring of adeles \mathbb{A}_F of a totally real number field F in the following sense. Let \mathcal{O} be the ring of integers of a finite extension of \mathbb{Q}_p which contains

all conjugates of F. In [Hid88, Hid89b], nearly ordinary Hecke algebras $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ of tame conductor \mathcal{N} for GL₂ over totally real number fields were constructed. The algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ is a noetherian ring which is finite torsion-free over an Iwasawa algebra Λ of $1+[F:\mathbb{Q}]+\delta_{F,p}$ variables where $\delta_{F,p}$ is the defect of Leopoldt's conjecture at p. In general, $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ is a semilocal algebra which has finitely many primes of height zero. Let $\mathcal{R} = \mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}/\mathfrak{A}$ be the quotient of $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ by \mathfrak{A} , one of such primes of height zero. \mathcal{R} is a local domain which is also finite and torsion-free over the same Iwasawa algebra Λ . We call such a quotient \mathcal{R} of $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ a branch of $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$. Let us denote by $\mathbb{F}_{\mathcal{R}}$ the finite residual field of \mathcal{R} . To \mathcal{R} is attached a residual G_F -representation $\bar{\rho}$ on a vector space of rank two over $\mathbb{F}_{\mathcal{R}}$. For simplicity of exposition, we assume in this introduction that $\bar{\rho}$ is irreducible and that \mathcal{R} is a regular ring (much of our results in fact require neither assumptions, see Section 2.1.3 and Proposition 3.1). By the method of pseudo-representation developed in [Wil88], we have G_F -representations \mathcal{T} satisfying the properties (1)-(5) listed above. In particular, to each arithmetic specialization κ of \mathcal{T} of appropriate weight is attached a nearly ordinary eigen cuspform $f = f_{\kappa}$ which is an eigenform under the action of \mathcal{R} and κ is the map which sends a Hecke operator to the corresponding eigenvalue of f. On the other hand, for every nearly ordinary eigen cuspform f of tame conductor \mathcal{N} , the Galois representation of f is obtained this way at some arithmetic specialization $\kappa = \kappa_f$ of \mathcal{R} . We remark that families of G_F -representation satisfying the properties (1)-(5) should in fact all arise in this way according to [FM95].

In this article, we consider the Pontrjagin dual $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}})$ of $\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}}$ as well as the second cohomology group $\tilde{H}_f^2(F, \mathcal{T})$ of the Selmer complex $\operatorname{R}\Gamma_f(F, \mathcal{T})$, as defined and studied in [Nek06], and prove control theorems for these objects. We remark that both styles of control theorems have their own use: Selmer groups are easier to link to special values of *L*-function whereas Selmer complexes satisfy convenient base change properties. The following theorem summarizes our results but we refer to Section 2.2 for definitions and to Propositions 3.5 and 3.6 for precise statements. We especially draw the attention of the reader to the fact that control theorems for two different type of Selmer groups are proved in the body of the text.

Main Theorem . Let \mathcal{R} be a branch (cf. Definition 2.5) of the nearly ordinary Hecke algebra and let \mathcal{T} be the G_F -representation with coefficients in \mathcal{R} constructed by Hida theory.

For each arithmetic specialization $\kappa = \kappa_f$ of \mathcal{R} associated with some eigen cuspform fof arithmetic weight (cf. Definition 2.3 for the definition of arithmetic specializations), the second cohomology group $\tilde{H}_f^2(F, \mathcal{T}_{\mathcal{P}_\kappa})$ (resp. $\tilde{H}_f^2(F, \mathcal{T}_{\mathcal{P}_\kappa} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa(\mathcal{R}))$) of $\mathrm{R}\Gamma_f(F, \mathcal{T}_{\mathcal{P}_\kappa})$ (resp. $\mathrm{R}\Gamma_f(F, \mathcal{T}_{\mathcal{P}_\kappa}) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa(\mathcal{R})$) satisfies:

(1)
$$\tilde{H}_{f}^{2}(F,\mathcal{T}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}})\otimes_{\mathcal{R}}\kappa(\mathcal{R}) \xrightarrow{\sim} \tilde{H}_{f}^{2}(F,\mathcal{T}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}\otimes_{\mathcal{R}}\kappa(\mathcal{R})),$$

where $\mathcal{T}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}$ is the base extension of \mathcal{T} by $\otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}$ with \mathcal{R}_{κ} the localization of \mathcal{R} at \mathcal{P}_{κ} . We also have:

(2)
$$(D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}}) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa(\mathcal{R}) \twoheadrightarrow D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}_{\kappa}}) \otimes_{\kappa(\mathcal{R})} \operatorname{Frac}(\kappa(\mathcal{R})).$$

Assume further that, for all $\mathfrak{p}|p$, the automorphic representation $\pi_{\kappa,\mathfrak{p}}$ at \mathfrak{p} corresponding to V_{κ} is not a Steinberg representation. Then the surjection (2) is an isomorphism.

Under some conditions, we have also the strong control theorem for which we do not take the localization (cf. Sections 3.1 and 3.2). Thus Iwasawa Main Conjecture relating the Selmer group for \mathcal{T} and the *p*-adic *L*-function mentioned earlier implies the Tamagawa Number Conjecture relating for the order of the Selmer group of f and the special value of the Hecke *L*-function for f at infinitely many arithmetic specializations κ_f of \mathcal{T} by using our control theorems.

The classical lower bound for the domain of convergence of the *L*-functions L(f, s) of Hilbert modular forms f due to Hecke shows that there exists critical arithmetic specializations V_{κ} of \mathcal{T} such that $L(V_{\kappa}, 0)$ is non-zero, and that they form a Zariski-dense subset. Consequently, the Selmer groups we consider are expected to be torsion, and this is indeed known when $F = \mathbb{Q}$ by combining [Kat04, Theorem 14.2] and [Och01]. When $F \neq \mathbb{Q}$, to the best of the knowledge of the authors, even examples of this were yet unknown except the case with complex multiplication or the case obtained by base-change from \mathbb{Q} . Our control theorem shows that if there exists an arithmetic κ such that $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{A_{\kappa}})$ is torsion over $\kappa(\mathcal{R})$, then the \mathcal{R} -module $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}})$ is torsion. Thanks to the Euler system of Heegner points, $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{A_{\kappa}})$ is known to be torsion over $\kappa(\mathcal{R})$ under the hypotheses listed in Theorem 4.2. Thus we have:

Corollary. Assume that there exists an ordinary eigen cuspform of weight $(2, 2, \dots, 2)$ and an arithmetic specialization κ_f on \mathcal{R} such that f satisfies all the following properties (i)-(iv):

- (i) The Neben character of f is trivial.
- (ii) The representation $\pi_{f,\mathfrak{p}}$ is principal series at every $\mathfrak{p}|p$.
- (iii) The L-function L(f, s) does not vanish at s = 1.
- (iv) One of the following condition holds:
 - (a) $2 \nmid [F : \mathbb{Q}].$
 - (b) There exists a finite place λ of F such that $\pi_{f,\lambda}$ is not a principal series representation.
 - (c) The form f has no complex multiplication and there exists an element $\sigma \in G_F$ such that one of the eigenvalues of σ on V_f are ± 1 and the other is not equal to ± 1 .

Then, $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}})$ is torsion over \mathcal{R} .

Conjecturally, the hypotheses of Theorem 4.2 hold roughly for the half of the nearly ordinary families coming from Hida theory. Thus, though our work is far from proving that $D_P(\text{Sel}_A)$ is always torsion over \mathcal{R} , it provides plenty of examples.

For the organization of the article, we recall the properties of representations of G_F with coefficients in Hecke algebra coming from Hida theory and introduce Selmer groups and Selmer complexes attached to them in the first half of the paper. The control theorems proved in the latter half follow from two main ideas: the base-change properties of complexes and the behavior of the monodromy of \mathcal{T} at the places outside p. In order to deduce the corollary which insists that $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}})$ is often torsion, we make use of a recent result [Nek10, Theorem B] by Nekovář. We remark that S. Zhang and Y. Tian have also a related result (cf. [YZZ08, Theorem 1.4.1]). 1.1. Notations. Let F be a totally real field of degree d and let $p \geq 3$ be a rational prime. We denote by \mathfrak{r}_F the ring of integers of F. Let $\delta_{F,p}$ be the defect of Leopoldt's conjecture for F at p, hence the rank of the maximal \mathbb{Z}_p -extension of F minus 1. For q a finite place of a finite extension of \mathbb{Q} , Fr_q means the geometric Frobenius morphism. We denote the ring of adeles $(F \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}} \mathbb{R}) \times (F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \widehat{\mathbb{Z}})$ by \mathbb{A}_F . Let I_F be the set of infinite places of F. When L is a field, we denote by G_L the absolute Galois group of L. For a complete local noetherian ring R, we denote by $D_M(\cdot)$ the functor of Matlis duality (cf. 2.2) which is the functor from the category of R-modules onto itself. We denote by $D_P(\cdot)$ the functor of Pontrjagin duality which is the functor from the category of locally compact topological abelian groups into itself. Throughout the paper, we fix the embeddings of the algebraic closure $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}$ of the field of rationals \mathbb{Q} into $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_p$ and \mathbb{C} . We fix also a finite extension K of \mathbb{Q}_p which contains the Galois closure of F and we denote by \mathcal{O} the ring of integers of K.

Acknowledgments.

This project was done when the first author stayed at Osaka University from October 2008 to August 2009 by Postdoctoral Fellowships for Foreign Researchers of the Japan Society for the Promotion of Science. The first named author wishes to thank Osaka University and the Japan Society for the Promotion of Science for their support. He is also grateful to J. Pottharst for pointing out an error in an earlier version of this text. The second named author thanks to the secretaries of the mathematical department of Osaka University and his wife Yoshie for helping him a lot for the year when the second named author was the host of the first named author for this program. The authors are grateful to anonymous referee whose suggestions helped us to improve the readability of the article.

2. Selmer structures of nearly ordinary Hecke Algebra

2.1. Generalities on nearly ordinary Hecke algebras.

2.1.1. Hilbert modular forms. To an ideal \mathcal{M} of \mathfrak{r}_F , we attach the standard compact open subgroups K_0 , K_1 and K_{11} of $\operatorname{GL}_2(\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \widehat{\mathbb{Z}})$ as follows:

$$K_{0}(\mathcal{M}) = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix} \in \operatorname{GL}_{2}(\mathfrak{r}_{F} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \widehat{\mathbb{Z}}) \middle| c \equiv 0 \mod \mathcal{M} \right\}$$
$$K_{1}(\mathcal{M}) = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix} \in K_{0}(\mathcal{M}) \middle| d \equiv 1 \mod \mathcal{M} \right\}$$
$$K_{11}(\mathcal{M}) = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix} \in K_{0}(\mathcal{M}) \middle| a, d \equiv 1 \mod \mathcal{M} \right\}$$

Definition 2.1. A weight $k = \sum_{\tau \in I_F} k_{\tau}\tau$ is an element of $\mathbb{Z}[I_F]$; an arithmetic weight is a weight such that $k_{\tau} \geq 2$ for all $\tau \in I_F$ and that the k_{τ} have constant parity; a parallel weight is an integral multiple of the weight $t = \sum_{\tau \in I_F} t_{\tau}\tau$ where $t_{\tau} = 1$ for all $\tau \in I_F$. Two weights are said to be equivalent if their difference is a parallel weight. With an arithmetic weight $k \in \mathbb{Z}[I_F]$ is associated a weight $v \in \mathbb{Z}[I_F]$ called the parallel defect of k which is defined to be a weight $v = \sum_{\tau \in I_F} v_{\tau} \tau$ satisfying $k + 2v \in \mathbb{Z}t$.

We refer to [Shi78, Section 1], [Hid88, Section 2], [SW99, Section 3.1] or [Nek06, Section 12.3] for definitions and basic properties of holomorphic Hilbert cuspforms. For k an arithmetic weight and v its parallel defect, we denote by $S_{k,w}(U; \mathcal{O})$ the space of holomorphic cuspforms of weight (k, w) and level U with coefficient in \mathcal{O} , where U is a finite index subgroup of $GL_2(\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \widehat{\mathbb{Z}})$ containing $K_{11}(\mathcal{M})$ for some $\mathcal{M} \subset \mathfrak{r}_F$. Here, by the standard normalization found in the references above, we put w = v + k - t,

Remark 2.2. In Definition 2.1, a parallel defect $v \in \mathbb{Z}[I_F]$ associated to $k \in \mathbb{Z}[I_F]$ is only well-defined as an element in $\mathbb{Z}[I_F]/\mathbb{Z}t$. For a given form f of weight (k, w), replacing a choice of v by v + t is related to translating the Hecke L-function L(f, s) of f to L(f, s+1).

To $f \in S_{k,w}(U; \mathcal{O})$ is naturally attached an automorphic representation π_f of $\operatorname{GL}_2(\mathbb{A}_F)$ (cf. [Ge]). For an automorphic representation π on $\operatorname{GL}_2(\mathbb{A}_F)$, the largest U such that $(V_{\pi})^U \neq 0$ is called the level of π , where V_{π} is the representation space of π . We also recall that for λ a finite place of F, the local automorphic representation $\pi_{\lambda} = \pi|_{\operatorname{GL}_2(F_{\lambda})}$ of $\operatorname{GL}_2(F_{\lambda})$ is either an irreducible principal series, a twisted Steinberg or a supercuspidal representation (see also [Ge] for such classification).

2.1.2. The nearly ordinary Hecke algebra. For any fixed integral ideal \mathcal{N} of F which is prime to p and for any $s \in \mathbb{N}$, we have a natural action of

(3)
$$\mathbf{G} = \varprojlim_{t} K_0(p^t) / K_{11}(p^t) \mathfrak{r}_F^{\times} \cong \left((\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{Z}_p)^{\times} \times (\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{Z}_p)^{\times} \right) / \overline{\mathfrak{r}_F^{\times}}, \begin{pmatrix} a \\ d \end{pmatrix} \mapsto (a, d)$$

on $S_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O})$ through $K_0(p^s)/K_{11}(p^s)\mathfrak{r}_F^{\times} \cong ((\mathfrak{r}_F/p\mathfrak{r}_F)^{\times} \times (\mathfrak{r}_F/p\mathfrak{r}_F)^{\times})/\mathfrak{r}_F^{\times}$. Here, $(\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{Z}_p)^{\times} \times (\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{Z}_p)^{\times}$ is naturally embedded in the diagonal torus of $GL_2(\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \widehat{\mathbb{Z}})$ and $\overline{\mathfrak{r}_F^{\times}}$ is the closure of the diagonal embedding of \mathfrak{r}_F^{\times} . We recall another presentation of **G** as follows:

(4)
$$\mathbf{G} = \left(\left(\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{Z}_p \right)^{\times} \times \left(\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{Z}_p \right)^{\times} \right) / \overline{\mathfrak{r}_F^{\times}} = \left(\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{Z}_p \right)^{\times} \times \left(\left(\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{Z}_p \right)^{\times} / \overline{\mathfrak{r}_F^{\times}} \right),$$

where the last isomorphism is induced by the map $(a, d) \mapsto (a^{-1}d, a)$.

Note that the space $S_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O})$ has an action of the *p*-Hecke operator $T_0(p)$ which is normalized according to the parallel defect v. We denote by $S_{k,w}^{n.o}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O}) \subset S_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O})$ the largest \mathcal{O} -submodule of $S_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O})$ on which $T_0(p)$ acts invertibly. A form $f \in S_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O})$ is called nearly ordinary if it belongs to $S_{k,w}^{n.o}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O})$.

Let us denote the complete group algebra $\mathcal{O}[[\mathbf{G}/\mathbf{G}_{\text{tors}}]]$ by $\Lambda_{\mathcal{O}}$. The algebra $\Lambda_{\mathcal{O}}$ is noncanonically isomorphic to the power-series algebra $\mathcal{O}[[X_1, \cdots, X_r]]$ with $r = 1 + \delta_{F,p} + d$.

Recall that, for any $n \in \mathbb{Z}[I_F]$, we have a natural character

(5)
$$(\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{Z}_p)^{\times} \longrightarrow \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_p^{\times}, \ x \mapsto x^n.$$

We denote by χ , the character

(6)
$$(\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_\mathbb{Z} \mathbb{Z}_p)^{\times} / \overline{\mathfrak{r}_F^{\times}} \twoheadrightarrow \operatorname{Gal}(F(\mu_{p^{\infty}})/F) \xrightarrow{\chi_{\operatorname{cyc}}} \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_p^{\times},$$

where the first equality is the canonical identification of $\operatorname{Gal}(F(\mu_{p^{\infty}})/F)$ with a quotient of $(\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{Z}_p)^{\times}/\overline{\mathfrak{r}_F^{\times}}$ obtained via the class field theory.

Definition 2.3. (1) For $(k, w) \in \mathbb{Z}[I_F] \times \mathbb{Z}$, an algebraic character $\kappa : \mathbf{G} \longrightarrow \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_p^{\times}$ of weight (k, w) is a character of the following form:

$$\kappa: \quad \mathbf{G} = (\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes \mathbb{Z}_p)^{\times} \times \left((\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{Z}_p)^{\times} / \overline{\mathfrak{r}_F^{\times}} \right) \quad \longrightarrow \bar{\mathbb{Q}}_p$$
$$(a, z) \qquad \qquad \longmapsto \psi(a, z) \chi^{[n+2v]}(z) a^n$$

where ψ is a character of finite order and [n+2v] is the unique integer satisfying n+2v = [n+2v]t. (We recall that we have the relation w = v + k - t and k = n + 2t.) An algebraic character $\kappa : \mathbf{G} \longrightarrow \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_p^{\times}$ of weight (k, w) is called an arithmetic character of weight (k, w) if its restriction to the subgroup of global units $\mathfrak{r}_F^{\times} \subset (\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes \mathbb{Z}_p)^{\times}$ is trivial.

(2) An algebra homomorphism $\kappa \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{cont}}(\Lambda_{\mathcal{O}}, \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_p)$ is called an algebraic specialization (resp. arithmetic specialization) of weight (k, w) if $\kappa|_{\mathbf{G}}$ is an algebraic character (resp. arithmetic character) of weight (k, w).

A prime ideal $\mathcal{P} = \mathcal{P}_{\kappa} \subset \Lambda_{\mathcal{O}}$ which is defined to be the kernel of an algebraic specialization (resp. arithmetic specialization) κ of $\Lambda_{\mathcal{O}}$ is called an algebraic point (resp. arithmetic point). We denote by $\operatorname{Spec}^{\operatorname{alg}}(\Lambda_{\mathcal{O}})$ (resp. $\operatorname{Spec}^{\operatorname{arith}}(\Lambda_{\mathcal{O}})$) the subset of $\operatorname{Spec}(\Lambda_{\mathcal{O}})$ which consists of algebraic points (resp. arithmetic points).

(3) If R is a finite $\Lambda_{\mathcal{O}}$ -algebra, an algebra homomorphism $\kappa \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{cont}}(R, \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_p)$ is called an algebraic specialization (resp. arithmetic specialization) of weight (k, w) if $\kappa|_{\Lambda_{\mathcal{O}}}$ is an algebraic specialization (resp. arithmetic specialization) of weight (k, w).

A prime ideal $\mathcal{P} = \mathcal{P}_{\kappa} \subset R$ which is defined to be the kernel of an algebraic specialization (resp. arithmetic specialization) κ of R is called an algebraic point (resp. arithmetic point). We denote by $\operatorname{Spec}^{\operatorname{alg}}(R)$ (resp. $\operatorname{Spec}^{\operatorname{arith}}(R)$) the subset of $\operatorname{Spec}(R)$ which consists of algebraic points (resp. arithmetic points).

Let $k = \sum_{\tau \in I_F} k_{\tau} \tau \in \mathbb{Z}[I_F]$ be an arithmetic weight and let $v \in \mathbb{Z}[I_F]$ a parity defect of

k (cf. Definition 2.1 and Remark 2.2). The nearly ordinary Hecke algebra $\mathbf{H}_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O})$ of weight (k, w) and level $K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s)$ is defined to be the sub-algebra of $\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{O}}\left(S_{k,w}^{n,o}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O})\right)$ generated by Hecke operators where $S_{k,w}^{n,o}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O})$ is the space of nearly ordinary cuspforms.

The \mathcal{O} -algebra $\mathbf{H}_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O})$ is finite and flat over \mathcal{O} . Let the nearly ordinary Hecke algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ be the inverse limit with respect to s of the $\mathbf{H}_{2t,0}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O})$. We recall the following fundamental results of Hida.

Theorem 2.4. (1) For any arithmetic weight $k \in \mathbb{Z}[I_F]$ and any parallel defect $v \in \mathbb{Z}[I_F]$ of k, the nearly ordinary Hecke algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ is isomorphic to $\lim_{\longleftarrow} \mathbf{H}_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap \mathbf{H}_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N})))$

 $K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O}).$

(2) The nearly ordinary Hecke algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ is a finite torsion-free $\Lambda_{\mathcal{O}}$ -module, hence a semi-local ring.

The proof of the theorem is found in the paper [Hid89a] by Hida which extends his earlier result [Hid88] on ordinary Hecke algebras to nearly ordinary Hecke algebras. Especially, the statement (1) of the above theorem is [Hid89a, Theorem 2.3] and the statement (2) is [Hid89a, Theorem 2.4].

Since $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ is a semi-local algebra, we introduce the following notation.

Definition 2.5. Let \mathfrak{A} be one of finitely many ideals of height zero in $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$. The algebra $\mathcal{R} = \mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}/\mathfrak{A}$ for each ideal of height zero in $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ is called a branch of $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$.

Let k be an arithmetic weight and v its parallel defect. Since giving an eigen cuspform $f \in S_{k,w}^{n,o}(K_1(\mathcal{N}p^s);\mathcal{O})$ is equivalent to giving a homomorphism

(7)
$$q_f: \mathbf{H}_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O}) \twoheadrightarrow \mathbf{H}_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}p^s); \mathcal{O}) \longrightarrow \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_p$$

by sending a Hecke operator $T \in \mathbf{H}_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}p^s); \mathcal{O})$ to $a_1(f|_T)$, we have the following theorem.

Theorem 2.6. Let us fix an ideal $\mathcal{N} \subset \mathfrak{r}_F$ prime to p.

- (1) Let $\mathcal{R} = \mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}/\mathfrak{A}$ be a branch of $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ in the sense of Definition 2.5. Then for any arithmetic weight k and any parallel defect v of k, and for any arithmetic specialization $\kappa : \mathcal{R} \longrightarrow \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_p$ of weight (k, w) (cf. Definition 2.3 for the definition of arithmetic specializations), there exists a unique nearly ordinary eigen cuspform $f_{\kappa} \in S_{k,w}^{n.o}(K_1(\mathcal{N}p^s))$ for some s such that $\kappa(\mathcal{R})$ is canonically identified with $q_{f_{\kappa}}(\mathbf{H}_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O}))$. Here, we recall that k = n + 2t, w = v + k - t. By basics on the theory of newforms, it is not hard to see that the form f_{κ} is a new vector for every prime dividing \mathcal{N} .
- (2) For any arithmetic weight k and any parallel defect v of k, and for any nearly ordinary eigen cuspform $f \in S_{k,w}^{n.o}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s))$ which is new at every prime dividing \mathcal{N} , there exists a unique ideal $\mathfrak{A} \subset \mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ of height zero and a unique arithmetic specialization $\kappa_f : \mathcal{R} \longrightarrow \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_p$ on $\mathcal{R} = \mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}/\mathfrak{A}$ of weight (k,w) such that $\kappa_f(\mathcal{R})$ is canonically identified with $q_f(\mathbf{H}_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O})).$

The statements of the above theorem are contained in [Hid89a, Theorem 2.4] if we count the perfect duality between the nearly ordinary Hecke algebra $\mathbf{H}_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s); \mathcal{O})$ and the space of nearly ordinary forms $S_{k,w}^{n,o}(K_1(\mathcal{N}) \cap K_{11}(p^s))$.

As indicated by the following lemma, a branch \mathcal{R} of the nearly ordinary Hecke algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ is often regular. Since we do not find a reference for this fact, we will also give the proof below.

Lemma 2.7. Let $f \in S_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}); \overline{\mathbb{Q}})$ be a normalized newform of weight (k, w) for some $\mathcal{N} \subset \mathfrak{r}_F$. If f is nearly ordinary at a prime number p, let \mathfrak{m} be the maximal ideal of $\mathbf{H}_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}); \mathcal{O})$ corresponding to the mod p Hecke eigen system for f. After a finite extension of \mathcal{O} if necessary, the rings $\mathbf{H}_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}); \mathcal{O})_{\mathfrak{m}}$ are regular local rings for almost all primes p such that f is nearly ordinary at p and the branch \mathcal{R} of $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ introduced in Theorem 2.6 (2) is a regular local ring.

Proof. By the fact that $S_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}); \overline{\mathbb{Q}})$ is of finite dimension, there can be only finitely many primes p such that a given newform $f \in S_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}); \overline{\mathbb{Q}})$ is congruent to another newform $f' \in S_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}); \overline{\mathbb{Q}})$ under the p-adic ideal of $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}$ fixed at the beginning of the article. Let p be a prime at which f is nearly ordinary and which is outside such finitely many congruence primes. By the duality between Hecke operators and modular forms, $\mathbf{H}_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}); \mathcal{O})_{\mathfrak{m}}$ is isomorphic to a discrete valuation ring \mathcal{O} if we make a finite flat extension of \mathcal{O} such that the eigenvalues of f belongs to \mathcal{O} . Let \mathcal{P} be the kernel of κ_f . The prime ideal $\Lambda_{\mathcal{O}} \cap \mathcal{P}$ being generated by a regular sequence contained in a system of parameters (x_1, \dots, x_r) in $\Lambda_{\mathcal{O}}$ with $r = 1 + \delta_{F,p} + d$, Theorem 2.6 implies that $\mathbf{H}_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{N}); \mathcal{O})_{\mathfrak{m}} = \mathcal{R}/(x_1, \dots, x_r)\mathcal{R}$ for some branch \mathcal{R} of $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$. Hence \mathcal{R} has to be a regular local ring. This completes the proof. \Box

2.1.3. Galois representations. In this section, we recall the results on the Galois representations of Hilbert modular forms and the Galois deformations associated to deformations of Hilbert modular forms. More precisely, For a single (not necessarily nearly ordinary) Hilbert modular cuspform f, we recall the Galois representation for f (Theorem 2.8) and its local property (Theorem 2.9). When f is nearly ordinary at p, the form f (or its Hecke algebra) fits into the Hida family as explained before. Hence, we recall the Galois deformation associated to this Hida family (Theorem 2.10) and then describe its local property (Theorem 2.11).

We recall the following theorems (Theorem 2.8, Theorem 2.9) for the Galois representation associated to a Hilbert modular eigen cuspform constructed and studied by Carayol[Car86], Ohta[Oht82], Wiles[Wil88] and Taylor[Tay89] etc. generalizing earlier work by Deligne and Shimura for $F = \mathbb{Q}$. Especially, if our Hilbert modular forms satisfy the conditions (iv) (a) or (iv) (b) of Corollary in the introduction, we are reduced to studying the etale cohomology of certain Shimura curves associated to quaternion algebras over F by help of Jacquet-Langlands-Shimizu correspondence and the construction is similar to that of Deligne (see [Car86] and [Oht82] for this case). In the remaining case, we construct the Galois representation by the method of p-power congruences initiated by Shimura (see [Wil88] and [Tay89] for this case).

Theorem 2.8. Let $f \in S_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{M}); \mathbb{Q}_p)$ be a normalized eigen cuspform of arithmetic weight k and let K be a finite extension of \mathbb{Q}_p containing all Hecke eigen values for f. Then, there exists a continuous, irreducible G_F -representation $V_f \cong K^{\oplus 2}$ which is unramified outside $\mathcal{M}p$ and which verifies

(8)
$$\det(1 - \operatorname{Fr}_{\lambda} X | V_f) = 1 - T_{\lambda}(f) X + S_{\lambda}(f) X^2$$

for every $\lambda \notin \mathcal{M}p$ where T_{λ} (resp. S_{λ}) is the Hecke operator induced by the coset class $K_1(\mathcal{M}) \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & \varpi_{\lambda} \end{pmatrix} K_1(\mathcal{M})$ (resp. $K_1(\mathcal{M}) \begin{pmatrix} \varpi_{\lambda} & 0 \\ 0 & \varpi_{\lambda} \end{pmatrix} K_1(\mathcal{M})$) with a uniformizer ϖ_{λ} at λ and $\operatorname{Fr}_{\lambda}$ is (the conjugate class of) geometric frobenius element at λ .

The G_F -representation V_f is known to be irreducible and thus, by using Chebotarev density theorem, is characterized up to isomorphism by (8).

The following local property is known for the Galois representation of Hilbert modular forms.

Theorem 2.9. Let $f \in S_{k,w}(K_1(\mathcal{M}); \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_p)$ be a normalized eigen cuspform. We denote by w_{\max} the maximum among the coefficients w_{τ} . Let V_f (resp. π_f) be the Galois representation (resp. automorphic representation) associated with f.

- (1) Suppose that a prime λ of F are not over p. Then
 - (a) The inertia group I_{λ} at λ acts on V_f through an infinite quotient if and only if $\pi_{f,\lambda}$ is a Steinberg representation. In this case, V_f has a unique filtration by graded pieces of dimension one:

$$0 \longrightarrow (V_f)^+_{\lambda} \longrightarrow V_f \longrightarrow (V_f)^-_{\lambda} \longrightarrow 0$$

which is stable under the decomposition group D_{λ} at λ . The inertia group I_{λ} acts on $(V_f)^+_{\lambda}$ (resp. $(V_f)^-_{\lambda}$) through a finite quotient of I_{λ} . An eigenvalue α of the action of a lift of $\operatorname{Fr}_{\lambda}$ to $G_{F_{\lambda}}$ on $((V_f)^+_{\lambda}$ (resp. $((V_f)^-_{\lambda})$ is an algebraic number satisfying $|\alpha|_{\infty} = (N_{F/\mathbb{Q}}\lambda)^{\frac{w_{\max}+1}{2}}$ (resp. $(N_{F/\mathbb{Q}}\lambda)^{\frac{w_{\max}-1}{2}}$). (b) If I_{λ} acts on V_f through a finite quotient, the action of I_{λ} is reducible if and

- (b) If I_λ acts on V_f through a finite quotient, the action of I_λ is reducible if and only if π_{f,λ} is a principal series. If I_λ acts on V_f through a finite quotient, an eigenvalue α of the action of a lift of Fr_λ to G_{F_λ} on V_f is an algebraic number satisfying |α|_∞ = (N_{F/Q}λ)^{wmax}/₂.
- (2) Suppose that a prime \mathfrak{p} of F is over p and that f is nearly ordinary at \mathfrak{p} . Then V_f has a unique filtration by graded pieces of dimension one:

$$0 \longrightarrow (V_f)_{\mathfrak{p}}^+ \longrightarrow V_f \longrightarrow (V_f)_{\mathfrak{p}}^- \longrightarrow 0$$

which is stable under the decomposition group $D_{\mathfrak{p}}$ at \mathfrak{p} and in which the Hodge-Tate weight of $(V_f)_{\mathfrak{p}}^+$ is greater than that of $(V_f)_{\mathfrak{p}}^-$.

In the above two theorems, we presented results for the *p*-adic Galois representation associated to a single Hilbert modular form f. In the two theorems below, we make these *p*-adic Galois representations into a big *p*-adic family which corresponds to a *p*-adic family of nearly ordinary modular forms for varying weights, so called the Hida family. Recall that the Hida family was introduced at Theorem 2.4 and Theorem 2.6 above (Note that we deformed nearly ordinary *p*-adic Hecke algebras for varying weights rather than *p*-adic modular forms. However, since the space of modular forms are linear dual to Hecke algebras, it is essentially the same thing as deforming modular forms.).

Though we might sometimes be able to construct such *p*-adic family of *p*-adic Galois representations by taking a limit of those for each finite level (as we did when we constructed the family of *p*-adic Hecke algebras), there is a method called the theory of pseudo-representations invented by Wiles[Wil88]. Roughly speaking, the theory of pseudorepresentations say that, if odd *p*-adic Galois representations are constructed at a set of specializations $q_{\alpha} : R \longrightarrow \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_p$ when α varies with which $\{\operatorname{Ker}(q_{\alpha})\}_{\alpha}$ is a Zarski dense subset of $\operatorname{Spec}(R)$ a big family of Galois representation over R which are specialized to given *p*-adic representations at each q_{α} as long as only the traces of every elements of the Galois group are interpolated over R. Though there are some new technical issues related to the complicated nature of Hilbert modular forms, the ideas explained here provide the following two theorems which is a family-version of the previous two theorems (cf. [Wil88] and [Hid89b]):

Theorem 2.10. Let \mathcal{R} be a branch of $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$. Then there exists a finitely generated torsion-free \mathcal{R} -module \mathcal{T} with continuous G_F -action which satisfies the following properties:

(i) The vector space $\mathcal{V} = \mathcal{T} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{K}$ is of dimension two over \mathcal{K} where \mathcal{K} is the field of fractions of \mathcal{R} .

(ii) The representation of G_F on \mathcal{V} is irreducible and is unramified outside the primes dividing $\mathcal{N}p\infty$.

(iii) For any arithmetic weight (k, w) and for any nearly ordinary eigen cuspform $f \in S_{k,w}^{n.o}(K_1(\mathcal{N}p^s); \overline{\mathbb{Q}})$ which appears on the branch \mathcal{R} in the sense of Theorem 2.6, $T_f = \mathcal{T} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa_f(\mathcal{R})$ is a lattice of the Galois representation V_f associated with f introduced in Theorem 2.8.

We recall the following property for the Hida deformation ${\mathcal V}$ which is known by construction:

Theorem 2.11. Let \mathcal{R} be a branch of $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ and \mathcal{V} the Galois representation over the field of fractions \mathcal{K} of \mathcal{R} introduced in Theorem 2.10. Then,

(1) For every prime $\lambda \nmid \mathcal{N}p$, we have:

$$\det(1 - \operatorname{Fr}_{\lambda} X | \mathcal{V}) = 1 - T_{\lambda} X + S_{\lambda} X^{2},$$

where T_{λ} and S_{λ} are the Hecke operator on \mathcal{R} at λ which is obtained as the limit of the Hecke operators in Theorem 2.8 at finite levels.

(2) For every prime p of F over p, we have a canonical filtration obtained as the limit of the filtration given at Theorem 2.9:

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{V}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{+} \longrightarrow \mathcal{V} \longrightarrow \mathcal{V}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-} \longrightarrow 0$$

which is stable under the action of the decomposition group $D_{\mathfrak{p}}$ at \mathfrak{p} .

For later use, we summarize the setting and the assumptions which we consider:

Setting 2.12. For an ideal \mathcal{N} of \mathfrak{r}_F which is prime to the prime number p fixed at the beginning, we have a Hida's nearly ordinary Hecke algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$. We fix a branch \mathcal{R} of $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ and a representation \mathcal{T} as in Theorem 2.10. We assume that we have a $D_{\mathfrak{p}}$ -stable filtration

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{+} \longrightarrow \mathcal{T} \longrightarrow \mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-} \longrightarrow 0$$

by finite type \mathcal{R} -modules $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^+$ and $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^-$ with continuous $D_{\mathfrak{p}}$ -action which gives rise to the exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{V}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{+} \longrightarrow \mathcal{V} \longrightarrow \mathcal{V}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-} \longrightarrow 0$$

in Theorem 2.11 by taking the base extension to \mathcal{K} .

In addition to Setting 2.12 above, the following conditions are sometimes assumed in what follows (we discuss some of the relation between these conditions in the remark below):

(**Reg-b**) The algebra \mathcal{R} is a regular local ring (Regularity of Branch).

(Gor) The algebra \mathcal{R} is Gorenstein ring (Gorenstein Property of Branch).

(DS) $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^+$ and $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^-$ are direct summands of \mathcal{T} as \mathcal{R} -module.

(Fr-w) The representation \mathcal{T} can be chosen to be free of rank two over \mathcal{R} (Weak Freeness). (Fr-s) The representation \mathcal{T} can be chosen to be free of rank two over \mathcal{R} and, for each $\mathfrak{p}|_p$, the graded pieces $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^+$ and $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^-$ are both free of rank one over \mathcal{R} (Strong Freeness).

(Reg-g) The residual representation at the maximal ideal $\mathfrak{M}_{\mathcal{R}}$ of \mathcal{R} restricted to the decomposition group $D_{\mathfrak{p}}$ is an extension of two different characters of $D_{\mathfrak{p}}$ with values in $(\mathcal{R}/\mathfrak{M}_{\mathcal{R}})^{\times}$ for each $\mathfrak{p}|p$ (Galois Theoretic Regularity). (see [MW86, §9] for the fact that the residual representation independent of the choice of \mathcal{T} exists.)

(Ir) The residual representation of G_F over $\mathcal{R}/\mathfrak{M}_{\mathcal{R}}$ is irreducible (Irreducibility of Residual Representation).

- **Remark 2.13.** (1) By a refinement and a generalization of the theory of pseudorepresentations due to Nyssen (cf. [Nys96, Théorème 1]), the condition (**Ir**) implies the condition (**Fr-w**).
 - (2) Since \mathcal{R} is a local ring, the conditions (Fr-w) and (DS) imply the condition (Fr-s).
 - (3) The conditions (Fr-w) and (Reg-g) imply the condition (Fr-s).
 - (4) In the doctoral thesis of the first author, it is shown that (Gor) implies (Fr-s) when the condition (iv) (a) or (iv) (b) of Corollary in Introduction is satisfied. In fact, under these conditions, our p-adic Galois representation is related to the etale cohomology of Shimura curves via the Jacquet-Langlands-Shimizu correspondence and this allows us to deduce deeper properties of our Galois representation. We also prove (DS) by using the connected-etale decomposition of the p-divisible groups over Shimura curves (The same implication and the same analysis are known for the case F = Q using the geometry of modular curves (cf. [MW86])).

We explain the implication of the statement (3). Let us define $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-}$ to be the image of $\mathcal{T} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{V} \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{V}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-}$ and define $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{+}$ to be the kernel of $\mathcal{T} \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-}$. This fits into Setting 2.12. Then, by taking the base extension $\otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}/\mathfrak{M}_{\mathcal{R}}$, we have:

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^+ \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}/\mathfrak{M}_{\mathcal{R}} \longrightarrow \mathcal{T} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}/\mathfrak{M}_{\mathcal{R}} \longrightarrow \mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^- \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}/\mathfrak{M}_{\mathcal{R}} \longrightarrow 0.$$

Note that the sequence is left-exact since $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-}$ is a torsion-free \mathcal{R} -module. By the condition $(\mathbf{Fr-w}), \mathcal{T} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}/\mathfrak{M}_{\mathcal{R}}$ is of dimension 2 over $\mathcal{R}/\mathfrak{M}_{\mathcal{R}}$. Thus, $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}/\mathfrak{M}_{\mathcal{R}}$ is of dimension 1 or 2. On the other hand, since $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-} \subset \mathcal{V}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-}$ by construction, the characters with values in $(\mathcal{R}/\mathfrak{M}_{\mathcal{R}})^{\times}$ which appear in the Jordan-Hlder-Schreier components of $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-}$ are unique. By the condition $(\mathbf{Reg-g}), \mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}/\mathfrak{M}_{\mathcal{R}}$ is thus of dimension 1. Since $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}/\mathfrak{M}_{\mathcal{R}}$ is a cyclic \mathcal{R} -module, $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-}$ is also a cyclic \mathcal{R} -module by Nakayama's lemma. This implies that $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-}$ is a free \mathcal{R} -module of rank 1 because $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-}$ is torsion-free over \mathcal{R} . By the dimension counting argument, $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{+} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}/\mathfrak{M}_{\mathcal{R}}$ is of dimension 1 over $\mathcal{R}/\mathfrak{M}_{\mathcal{R}}$. Since $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{+}$ is a cyclic \mathcal{R} -module whose base extension $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{+} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{K}$ is of dimension 1 over $\mathcal{K}, \mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{+}$ is also a free \mathcal{R} -module of rank 1.

We discuss the local property of \mathcal{V} at primes λ dividing \mathcal{N} in the next subsection.

2.1.4. Rigidity of automorphic types.

Lemma 2.14. Let us fix a branch \mathcal{R} of $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ and a representation \mathcal{T} as in Theorem 2.10. Let κ_f and $\kappa_{f'}$ be arithmetic specializations on \mathcal{R} . At each prime λ dividing \mathcal{N} , the automorphic representations π_f and $\pi_{f'}$ associated to κ_f and $\kappa_{f'}$ have the same automorphic type. Especially, if $\pi_{f,\lambda}$ is Steinberg, $\pi_{f',\lambda}$ is also Steinberg.

Proof. We discuss each of the following cases:

- (a) The image of the inertia group I_{λ} in Aut_R(\mathcal{T}) is finite.
- (b) The image of the inertia group I_{λ} in $\operatorname{Aut}_{\mathcal{R}}(\mathcal{T})$ is infinite.

We start from the case (a). For any arithmetic specialization κ on \mathcal{R} , every element of $\operatorname{Ker}[\operatorname{Aut}_{\mathcal{R}}(\mathcal{T}) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Aut}_{\kappa(\mathcal{R})}(T_{\kappa})]$ is of infinite order for $T_{\kappa} = \mathcal{T} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa(\mathcal{R})$. Hence, for two

arithmetic specializations κ_f and $\kappa_{f'}$ of arithmetic weights (k, w) and (k', w') respectively, the image of I_{λ} on V_f and $V_{f'}$ are both isomorphic to the image of I_{λ} on $\operatorname{Aut}_{\mathcal{R}}(\mathcal{T})$. By the local Langlands correspondence proved in [Car86], when the inertia group I_{λ} for $\lambda | \mathcal{N}$ acts on V_f through a finite quotient, the action of I_{λ} is reducible (resp. irreducible) if and only if the local automorphic representation $\pi_{f,\lambda}$ is principal series (resp. supercuspidal) at λ . Hence, in the case (a), we conclude that the automorphic type does not change when arithmetic specializations κ_f varies.

Next, we consider the case (b). The kernels of arithmetic specializations κ_f forms a Zariski dense subset of $\text{Spec}(\mathcal{R})$, Hence, there exists an arithmetic specialization κ_f such that the image of I_{λ} is infinite in the Galois representation V_f of rank two, thus the local automorphic representation $\pi_{f,\lambda}$ is Steinberg at λ . In order to show that $\pi_{f',\lambda}$ is Steinberg at every arithmetic specialization $\kappa_{f'}$ on \mathcal{R} of any arithmetic weight (k, w), it suffices to show:

(9) The image of I_{λ} is infinite in the Galois representation $V_{f'}$ for every such $\kappa_{f'}$.

Since $\pi_{f,\lambda}$ is Steinberg, it is written as $\operatorname{St}_{\lambda} \otimes \phi$ where ϕ is a character of finite order. If $J \subset I_{\lambda}$ is the inertia subgroup of the F_{ϕ} which a finite extension of F_{λ} corresponding to the kernel of the local Galois character ϕ of $F_{F_{\lambda}}$, the image of J on V_f is represented by a non-trivial unipotent matrix $\begin{pmatrix} 1 & * \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$ (* $\neq 0$). Thus, $(V_f)^J$ is of dimension one over the field of fractions of $\kappa_f(\mathcal{R})$. Take a totally real field F' which is a finite Galois extension over F such that

(i) The composite field $F'F_{\lambda}$ contains F_{ϕ} .

(ii) F'/F is a solvable extension.

By the solvable base change theorem, the representation of $G_{F'}$ on \mathcal{T} is also a branch of the big nearly ordinary Hida deformation for Hilbert modular forms over F'. To show the property (9), we may replace F by F' and it suffices to show the same property as (9) for every primes of F' over λ . Without loss of generality, we may reduce the proof to the case where the open subgroup J above is equal to I_{λ} . Since λ does not divide (p), we have a unique subgroup $I'_{\lambda} \subset I_{\lambda}$ such that $I_{\lambda}/I'_{\lambda} \cong \mathbb{Z}_p$ by a well-known structure of the absolute Galois group of l-adic fields. We have the following claim:

Claim 2.15. In the above setting, the group I'_{λ} acts trivially on \mathcal{T} .

Assuming this Claim, we show that the action of $I_{\lambda}/I'_{\lambda} \cong \mathbb{Z}_p$ on $V_{f'}$ is non-trivial for every arithmetic specialization $\kappa_{f'}$. In fact, if the action of $I_{\lambda}/I'_{\lambda} \cong \mathbb{Z}_p$ on $V_{f'}$ is trivial for some arithmetic specialization $\kappa_{f'}$, the conductor of f' is not divisible by λ . By the fact that any eigen cuspform f' of any arithmetic weight (k, w) extends uniquely to a branch of Hida deformation, the conductor of every eigen cuspform f which appears in \mathcal{T} has to be prime to λ . This is a contradiction to the fact that \mathcal{T} has at least one arithmetic specialization κ_f for which π_f is Steinberg at λ . This shows that the automorphic type is constant for \mathcal{T} at λ when it has a specialization which is Steinberg. Finally we finish the proof by completing the proof of the above claim. Recall that I'_{λ} has an extension as follows:

$$0 \longrightarrow P \longrightarrow I'_{\lambda} \longrightarrow \prod_{l \nmid p} \mathbb{Z}_l \longrightarrow 0,$$

where P is the wild inertia subgroup which is a pro-p group. We show that every element of the image of P on $\operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{T})$ is of finite order. If there is $g \in P$ such that the image of g on $\operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{T})$ is of infinite order, there exists an arithmetic specialization κ_f such that the image of g in $\operatorname{Aut}(V_f)$. This is a contradiction to the fact that P acts through a finite quotient on V_f for any eigen cuspform f. Since the prime-to-p part of the part of $\operatorname{Aut}_{\mathcal{R}}(\mathcal{T})$ is a finite group and $\prod_{l|p} \mathbb{Z}_l$ has no non-trivial pro-p quotient, I'_{λ} acts on \mathcal{T} through a finite quotient. Then, by the same argument with that of the case (a), the fact that I'_{λ} acts trivially on the specialization of \mathcal{T} at κ_f implies the fact that I'_{λ} acts trivially on \mathcal{T} . Thus we complete the proof of the claim.

Corollary 2.16. For any arithmetic specialization κ_f on \mathcal{R} associated with an eigen cuspform f of arithmetic weight (k, w), the natural map $H^0(I_\lambda, \mathcal{T}) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa(\mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow H^0(I_\lambda, \mathcal{T} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa(\mathcal{R}))$ is an isomorphism after taking the base extension $\otimes_{\kappa(\mathcal{R})} \operatorname{Frac}(\kappa(\mathcal{R}))$. Further, the above map is an isomorphism without taking the base extension $\otimes_{\kappa(\mathcal{R})} \operatorname{Frac}(\kappa(\mathcal{R}))$ if $\pi_{f,\lambda}$ is not Steinberg at λ .

Remark 2.17. The map $H^0(I_{\lambda}, \mathcal{T}) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa(\mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow H^0(I_{\lambda}, \mathcal{T} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa(\mathcal{R}))$ might not be an isomorphism if $\pi_{f,\lambda}$ is Steinberg at λ . We remark that the unipotent matrix is not necessarily triangulated for some choice of basis over an algebra \mathcal{R} which is not a DVR nor a field. We have a unipotent matrix $\begin{pmatrix} 1-pX & -p^2 \\ X^2 & 1+pX \end{pmatrix}$ over $\mathcal{R} = \mathbb{Z}_p[[X]]$ for such a example.

2.2. Selmer structures. Our main result is concerned with the control theorem for (R, T) where R and T is the algebra \mathcal{R} and the representation \mathcal{T} summarized in Setting 2.12. However, most of the statements which appear in this subsection hold for more general couples (R, T). So we summarize the situation we consider in this subsection as follows:

Setting 2.18. Let R be a complete local domain whose residue field \mathbb{F}_R is finite and let T be a finitely generated torsion-free R-module with continuous action of G_F . We assume that the action of G_F is unramified outside a finite set Σ of places of F containing the set Σ_p of places of F above p. For each prime \mathfrak{p} of F over p, we fix an R-direct summand $T_{\mathfrak{p}}^+$ of T which is stable under the action of the decomposition group $D_{\mathfrak{p}}$ at \mathfrak{p} .

2.2.1. Generalities. Under Setting 2.18, we denote by F_{Σ} the maximal Galois extension of F unramified outside Σ . Let G be $\operatorname{Gal}(F_{\Sigma}/F)$ or $G_{F_{\lambda}}$ for λ a place of F. Then the continuous cohomology groups $H^{i}(G,T)$ are finitely generated R-modules (cf. [Nek06, Proposition 4.2.3]). Let $C^{\bullet}_{\operatorname{cont}}(G,T)$ denote the complex of continuous cochains with values in T and $\operatorname{R}\Gamma(G,T)$ the corresponding object in the derived category. We write $H^{i}(F_{\Sigma}/F,T)$ and $H^{i}(F_{\lambda},T)$ respectively for $H^{i}(\operatorname{Gal}(F_{\Sigma}/F),T)$ and $H^{i}(G_{F_{\lambda}},T)$ and we use a similar notation for complexes.

Lemma 2.19. Let us keep the situation of Setting 2.18. Let $\mathbf{x} = (x_1, \dots, x_r)$ be an *R*-regular sequence. For $i \ge 1$, let \mathbf{x}_i be (x_1, \dots, x_i) for $1 \le i < r$. Then we have the following isomorphism if T is flat over R.

$$\mathrm{R}\,\Gamma(G,T) \overset{\mathrm{L}}{\otimes} R/\mathbf{x}_{i} \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathrm{R}\,\Gamma(G,T/\mathbf{x}_{i}T)$$
14

Proof. By the assumption that T is flat over R, the exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow R/\mathbf{x}_i \xrightarrow{x_{i+1}} R/\mathbf{x}_i \longrightarrow R/\mathbf{x}_{i+1} \longrightarrow 0$$

induces an exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow T/\mathbf{x}_i \xrightarrow{x_{i+1}} T/\mathbf{x}_i \longrightarrow T/\mathbf{x}_{i+1} \longrightarrow 0$$

hence an exact sequences of complexes:

$$0 \longrightarrow C^{\bullet}_{\operatorname{cont}}(G, T/\mathbf{x}_i) \longrightarrow C^{\bullet}_{\operatorname{cont}}(G, T/\mathbf{x}_i) \longrightarrow C^{\bullet}_{\operatorname{cont}}(G, T/\mathbf{x}_{i+1}) \longrightarrow 0.$$

We sum up the previous property by saying that $\mathrm{R}\Gamma(G, \cdot)$ descends perfectly. Let I be an injective hull of the residue field \mathbb{F}_R and let D_M be the Matlis duality functor $D_M(\cdot) = \mathrm{Hom}_R(\cdot, I)$. Since \mathbb{F}_R is finite, we have the following lemma (see [Nek06, §2.9] for the proof):

Lemma 2.20. The Pontrjagin duality functor $D_P(\cdot) = \text{Hom}_{\text{cont}}(\cdot, \mathbb{Q}_p/\mathbb{Z}_p)$ and the Matlis duality functor D_M coincide on the category of *R*-modules.

Though the functor D_M and the functor D_P coincide to each other in the case where \mathbb{F}_R is finite, we will sometimes distinguish two functors in what follows in order not to cause confusion for the use of the arguments of this article on forthcoming projects where we will consider the case with infinite residue field \mathbb{F}_R .

2.2.2. Greenberg's Selmer groups. Under the situation of Setting 2.18, we denote by A the discrete representation $T \otimes_R D_P(R)$. For $\mathfrak{p}|_P$, let $A_\mathfrak{p}^+$ be $T_\mathfrak{p}^+ \otimes_R D_P(R)$ and $A_\mathfrak{p}^-$ be $A/A_\mathfrak{p}^+$. Let $\mathrm{Sel}_A^{\mathrm{str}}$ and Sel_A be a strict Selmer group (resp. Selmer group) due to Greenberg which are defined by the following exact sequences:

(10)
$$0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Sel}_{A}^{\operatorname{str}} \longrightarrow H^{1}(F_{\Sigma}/F, A) \longrightarrow \bigoplus_{\mathfrak{p}|p} H^{1}(G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}, A_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-}) \oplus \bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Sigma \setminus \Sigma_{p}} H^{1}(I_{\lambda}, A).$$

(11)
$$0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Sel}_A \longrightarrow H^1(F_{\Sigma}/F, A) \longrightarrow \bigoplus_{\mathfrak{p}|p} H^1(I_{\mathfrak{p}}, A_{\mathfrak{p}}^-) \oplus \bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Sigma \setminus \Sigma_p} H^1(I_{\lambda}, A)$$

By [Gre94, §4, Proposition], their Pontrjagin duals are finite type *R*-modules.

As suggested by the notation, these modules do not depend on Σ . They fit in the following commutative diagram:

By inflation-restriction and the snake lemma, there is thus an exact sequence:

(12)
$$0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Sel}_{A}^{\operatorname{str}} \longrightarrow \operatorname{Sel}_{A} \longrightarrow \bigoplus_{\mathfrak{p}|p} H^{1}(G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}/I_{\mathfrak{p}}, (A_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-})^{I_{\mathfrak{p}}})$$

Thus, we obtain:

Lemma 2.21. If $\bigoplus_{\mathfrak{n} \mid \mathfrak{n}} H^1(G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}/I_{\mathfrak{p}}, (A_{\mathfrak{p}}^-)^{I_{\mathfrak{p}}})$ is finite, $\operatorname{Sel}_A^{\operatorname{str}}$ coincides with Sel_A modulo finite

group.

Especially, if T_f is a nearly ordinary representation obtained by specializing Hida family \mathcal{T} at an arithmetic specialization κ_f of \mathcal{R} corresponding to a certain cuspform $f, A_f =$ $T_f \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}_p} \mathbb{Q}_p / \mathbb{Z}_p$ has a standard choice of $(A_f)_{\mathfrak{p}}^+$. By the local Langlands correspondence obtained in [Car86], if $\pi_{f,\mathfrak{p}}$ is not Steinberg, $H^1(G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}/I_{\mathfrak{p}}, ((A_f)_{\mathfrak{p}}^-)^{I_{\mathfrak{p}}}) = ((A_f)_{\mathfrak{p}}^-)^{I_{\mathfrak{p}}}/(\mathrm{Fr}_{\mathfrak{p}}-1)((A_f)_{\mathfrak{p}}^-)^{I_{\mathfrak{p}}}$ is finite.

Corollary 2.22. If κ_f is an arithmetic specialization on \mathcal{R} for which the corresponding automorphic $\pi_{f,\mathfrak{p}}$ is non-Steinberg at every $\mathfrak{p}|p$, the kernel and the cokernel of the natural map $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{A_f}) \longrightarrow D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{A_f}^{\operatorname{str}})$ are finite.

2.2.3. Selmer complexes. In this subsection, let X be T or $T \otimes_R D_M(R)$ under the situation of Setting 2.18. For $\mathfrak{p}|p$, let $X_{\mathfrak{p}}^+$ be respectively $T_{\mathfrak{p}}^+$ or $T_{\mathfrak{p}}^+ \otimes_R D_M(R)$. We consider the local condition as follows for every finite prime q of F:

$$C_f^{\bullet}(F_q, X) = \begin{cases} C_{\text{cont}}^{\bullet}(F_q, X_q^+) & \text{for } q | p, \\ C_{\text{cont}}^{\bullet}(\text{Fr}_q, X^{I_q}) & \text{for } q \nmid p. \end{cases}$$

Let $C_f^{\bullet}(F, X)$ be the complex of (co-)finite type *R*-modules:

(13)
$$C_f^{\bullet}(F,X) = \operatorname{Cone}\left(C_{\operatorname{cont}}^{\bullet}(F_{\Sigma}/F,X) \oplus \bigoplus_{q \in \Sigma} C_f^{\bullet}(F_q,X) \longrightarrow \bigoplus_{q \in \Sigma} C_{\operatorname{cont}}^{\bullet}(F_q,X)\right) [-1].$$

Let $\mathrm{R}\Gamma_f(F,X)$ be the corresponding object in the derived category and let $H_f^i(F,X)$ be the *i*-th cohomology group of $R\Gamma_f(F, X)$. According to [Nek06, (8.9.6.1)], Matlis duality induces an isomorphism of complexes

$$\operatorname{R}\Gamma_f(F,T) \xrightarrow{\sim} D_M \left(\operatorname{R}\Gamma_f(F,D_M(T)(1))\right) [-3].$$

inducing isomorphisms in cohomology:

(14)
$$\tilde{H}^i_f(F,T) \xrightarrow{\sim} D_M\left(\tilde{H}^{3-i}_f(F,D_M(T)(1))\right).$$

Since \mathbb{F}_R is finite, $A := T \otimes_R D_P(R) = D_P(\operatorname{Hom}_R(T, R))$ is equal to $D_M(\operatorname{Hom}_R(T, R))$ by Lemma 2.20. Hence, we have the following lemma:

Lemma 2.23. Under the situation of Setting 2.18, we have:

$$\tilde{H}_f^2(F, T^*(1)) \cong D_P(\tilde{H}_f^1(F, A)),$$

where $T^* = \operatorname{Hom}_R(T, R)$ and $A = T \otimes_R D_P(R)$.

By definition, we also have the following lemma:

Lemma 2.24. The following sequence is exact:

(15)
$$0 \to \tilde{H}^0_f(F,A) \to H^0(F,A) \to \bigoplus_{\mathfrak{p}|p} H^0(F_\lambda,A_\mathfrak{p}^-) \to \tilde{H}^1_f(F,A) \to \operatorname{Sel}_A^{\operatorname{str}} \to 0.$$

Assume in addition that $H^0(F_{\mathfrak{p}}, A_{\mathfrak{p}}^-) = 0$ for all $\mathfrak{p}|p$. Then the above two lemmas imply that $\tilde{H}_f^2(F, T^*(1))$ is isomorphic to $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_A^{\operatorname{str}})$. The following proposition also plays an important role in the proof of control theorem.

Proposition 2.25. Let us assume that R is regular in addition to Setting 2.18. Suppose also the following conditions:

(i) The representation $T \otimes_R \operatorname{Frac}(R)$ is irreducible as a representation of G_F .

(ii) The residual representation $T \otimes_R R/\mathfrak{M}_R$ is irreducible as a representation of G_F where \mathfrak{M} is the maximal ideal of R.

Then, the complex $\operatorname{R}\Gamma_f(F,T)$ is a complex of R-modules concentrated in degrees 1 and 2.

Proof. The complexes $\mathbb{R}\Gamma(F_{\Sigma}/F,T)$, $\mathbb{R}\Gamma(F_{\lambda},T)$ for $\lambda|\mathcal{N}$ and $\mathbb{R}\Gamma_{f}(F_{\mathfrak{p}},T)$ for $\mathfrak{p}|p$ are concentrated in degrees [0,2] because T and $T_{\mathfrak{p}}^+$ are free R-modules and as the p-cohomological dimension of $G_{F,\Sigma}$ and $G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}$ for all \mathfrak{p} are bounded by 2. For $\lambda \nmid p$, $\mathbb{R}\Gamma(F_{\Gamma\lambda},T^{I_{\lambda}})$ is a complex concentrated in degrees [0,1] since the pro-cyclic group generated by Fr_{λ} is of cohomological dimension one. This implies that the complex of R-modules $\mathbb{R}\Gamma_{f}(F,T)$ is concentrated in degrees [0,3]. By the assumption (i), $\tilde{H}_{f}^{0}(F,T)$ vanishes. By the assumption (ii), $\tilde{H}_{f}^{3}(F,T) \cong D_{M}(\tilde{H}_{f}^{0}(F,D_{M}(T)(1))$ (cf. the equality (14)) vanishes.

3. Control theorems

In this section, we prove control theorems for Selmer complexes and Selmer groups. We discuss the control theorem for Selmer complexes in 3.1. Then, we prove the control theorem for Selmer groups in 3.2 by comparing Selmer complexes and Selmer groups.

3.1. Control for Selmer complexes.

Proposition 3.1. Let \mathcal{R} be a branch of a Hida's nearly ordinary Hecke algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ and let \mathcal{T} be a G_F -representation over \mathcal{R} as in Setting 2.12. Assume the conditions (Ir), (**Reg-b**) and (**Fr-s**). Then, for any arithmetic specialization κ_f on \mathcal{R} associated with an eigen cuspform f of some arithmetic weight (k, w), the natural map:

(16)
$$\mathrm{R}\,\Gamma_f(F,\mathcal{T}) \stackrel{\mathrm{L}}{\otimes}_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa_f(\mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow \mathrm{R}\,\Gamma_f(F,T_f)$$

is an isomorphism after the base extension $\otimes_{\mathbb{Z}_p} \mathbb{Q}_p$. Further, the map:

(17)
$$\widetilde{H}_{f}^{2}(F,\mathcal{T}) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa_{f}(\mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow \widetilde{H}_{f}^{2}(F,T_{f})$$

is a surjection with finite kernel. If we assume that π_f is not Steinberg at every $\lambda | \mathcal{N}$, this map is an isomorphism.

Proof. As \mathcal{R} is a regular ring, there exists an \mathcal{R} -regular sequence $\mathbf{x} = (x_1, x_2, \cdots, x_r)$ generating \mathcal{P}_{κ_f} . By Lemma 2.19, the complexes $\mathrm{R}\Gamma(F_{\Sigma}/F,T)$, $\mathrm{R}\Gamma(F_{\lambda},T)$ for $\lambda|\mathcal{N}$ and $\mathrm{R}\Gamma_f(F_{\mathfrak{p}},T)$ for $\mathfrak{p}|p$ descend \mathbf{x} -perfectly. Hence, in order to prove the control theorem for the Selmer complex, we need to study the behavior of $\mathrm{R}\Gamma_f(F_{\lambda},\mathcal{T})$ under the specialization at \mathbf{x} for all λ dividing \mathcal{N} . By Lemma 2.14, for each $\lambda | \mathcal{N}$, the natural map $\mathcal{T}^{I_{\lambda}} \otimes \mathcal{R}/\mathbf{x} \longrightarrow (\mathcal{T}/\mathbf{x}\mathcal{T})^{I_{\lambda}}$ is a map between free-module over $\kappa_f(\mathcal{R}) \cong \mathcal{R}/\mathbf{x}$ which becomes an isomorphism after the base extension $\otimes_{\mathbb{Z}_p} \mathbb{Q}_p$. Hence, the natural map from the complex

$$\mathrm{R}\,\Gamma_f(F_\lambda,\mathcal{T})\stackrel{\mathrm{L}}{\otimes}_{\mathcal{R}}\kappa_f(\mathcal{R})\stackrel{\sim}{\longrightarrow} [\mathcal{T}^{I_\lambda}\stackrel{\mathrm{Fr}_\lambda-1}{\longrightarrow}\mathcal{T}^{I_\lambda}]\otimes_{\mathcal{R}}\kappa_f(\mathcal{R})$$

to the complex:

$$[T_{\kappa}^{I_{\lambda}} \stackrel{\operatorname{Fr}_{\lambda} - 1}{\longrightarrow} T_{\kappa}^{I_{\lambda}}] \stackrel{\sim}{\longrightarrow} \operatorname{R}\Gamma_{f}(F_{\lambda}, T_{\kappa})$$

is an isomorphism after the base extension $\otimes_{\mathbb{Z}_p} \mathbb{Q}_p$. This completes the proof of the control theorem of the Selmer complex. Since $\mathrm{R} \Gamma_f(F, \mathcal{T})$ is not supported at the degree greater than 2, the map $\tilde{H}_f^2(F, \mathcal{T}) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa_f(\mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow \tilde{H}_f^2(F, T_f)$ is a surjection whose kernel comes from the error at degree 1 of the specializations $\mathrm{R} \Gamma_f(F_\lambda, \mathcal{T}) \overset{\mathrm{L}}{\otimes}_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa_f(\mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow \mathrm{R} \Gamma_f(F_\lambda, T_f)$ for every $\lambda | \mathcal{N}$. Thus, the statement (16) follows. \Box

3.2. Control for Selmer groups.

Proposition 3.2. Let \mathcal{R} be a branch of a Hida's nearly ordinary Hecke algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ and let \mathcal{T} be a G_F -representation over \mathcal{R} as in Setting 2.12. Assume the conditions (Ir), (**Reg-b**) and (**Fr-s**). Then, for any arithmetic specialization κ_f on \mathcal{R} associated with an eigen cuspform f of some arithmetic weight (k, w) whose local automorphic representation is principal series at every $\mathfrak{p}|p$, the natural map

(18)
$$D_P(\operatorname{Sel}^{\operatorname{str}}_{\mathcal{A}}) \otimes \kappa_f(\mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow D_P(\operatorname{Sel}^{\operatorname{str}}_{A_f})$$

is a surjection and has a finite kernel.

Proof. By definition, we have the following exact sequence:

$$0 \longrightarrow \bigoplus_{\mathfrak{p}|p} H^0(G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}, \mathcal{A}_{\mathfrak{p}}^-) \longrightarrow \tilde{H}^1_f(F, \mathcal{A}) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}}^{\operatorname{str}} \longrightarrow 0$$

Similarly, for $A_f = \mathcal{A}[\mathcal{P}_{\kappa_f}]$, we have:

$$0 \longrightarrow \bigoplus_{\mathfrak{p}|p} H^0(G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}, A_{\mathfrak{p}}^-)[\mathcal{P}_{\kappa_f}] \longrightarrow \tilde{H}^1_f(F, A_f) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Sel}_{A_f}^{\operatorname{str}} \longrightarrow 0.$$

Taking Pontrjagin duals yields:

$$0 \longrightarrow D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}}^{\operatorname{str}}) \longrightarrow \tilde{H}_f^2(F, \mathcal{T}^*(1)) \longrightarrow \bigoplus_{\mathfrak{p}|p} D_P(H^0(G_{F_\mathfrak{p}}, \mathcal{A}_\mathfrak{p}^-)) \longrightarrow 0,$$

$$0 \longrightarrow D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{A_f}^{\operatorname{str}}) \longrightarrow \tilde{H}_f^2(F, \mathcal{T}^*(1) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa(\mathcal{R})) \longrightarrow \bigoplus_{\mathfrak{p}|p} D_P(H^0(G_{F_\mathfrak{p}}, (A_f)_\mathfrak{p}^-)) \longrightarrow 0.$$

Put $M = \operatorname{Tor}_{\mathcal{R}}(\kappa_f(\mathcal{R}), \bigoplus_{\mathfrak{p}|p} D_P(H^0(G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}, \mathcal{A}_{\mathfrak{p}}^-)))$. Then the following sequence is exact:

$$\begin{split} M &\longrightarrow D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}}^{\operatorname{str}}) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa_f(\mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow \tilde{H}_f^2(F, \mathcal{T}^*(1)) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa_f(\mathcal{R}) \\ &\longrightarrow \left(\bigoplus_{\mathfrak{p}|p} D_P(H^0(G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}, \mathcal{A}_{\mathfrak{p}}^-)) \right) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa_f(\mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow 0. \end{split}$$

By definition, the last term of the above equation is equal to $\bigoplus_{\mathfrak{p}|p} D_P(H^0(G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}, (A_f)_{\mathfrak{p}}^-)))$, which is a finite group since the local automorphic representation $\pi_{f_{\mathfrak{p}}}$ is principal series at every

is a finite group since the local automorphic representation $\pi_{f,\mathfrak{p}}$ is principal series at every $\mathfrak{p}|p$. We complete the proof if we show that M is finite.

Let $\eta_{\mathfrak{p}}$ be the character with values in \mathcal{R}^{\times} through which $G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}$ acts on $\mathcal{A}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-}$ and let $\mathcal{I}_{\mathfrak{p}}$ be the ideal of \mathcal{R} generated by $\eta_{\mathfrak{p}}(\sigma) - 1$ for all σ in $G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}$. Then we have the isomorphism $D_P(H^0(G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}, \mathcal{A}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-})) \cong \mathcal{R}/\mathcal{I}_{\mathfrak{p}}$. Because $\pi_{f,\mathfrak{p}}$ is not Steinberg, $(\mathcal{R}/\mathcal{I}_{\mathfrak{p}}) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa_f(\mathcal{R})$ is finite. We choose elements (y_1, \cdots, y_b) of \mathcal{R} generating $\mathcal{I}_{\mathfrak{p}}$ and such that y_b is not zero modulo (\mathbf{x}) . Let a be $\binom{b}{2}$. The complex equal to the the tensor product of the free resolution of $\mathcal{R}/\mathcal{I}_{\mathfrak{p}}$ coming from the Koszul complex of (y_1, \cdots, y_b) with $\kappa_f(\mathcal{R})$ ends with:

$$\cdots \longrightarrow \kappa_f(\mathcal{R})^{\oplus a} \xrightarrow{r_2} \kappa_f(\mathcal{R})^{\oplus b} \xrightarrow{r_1} \kappa_f(\mathcal{R}) \xrightarrow{r_0} 0.$$

Since the above sequence is obtained by taking the base extension $\otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa_f(\mathcal{R})$ of the following free resolution and by replacing the last map by a zero map:

$$\cdots \longrightarrow \mathcal{R}^{\oplus a} \xrightarrow{\widetilde{r}_2} \mathcal{R}^{\oplus b} \xrightarrow{\widetilde{r}_1} \mathcal{R} \longrightarrow \mathcal{R}/\mathcal{I}_{\mathfrak{p}},$$

the module $\operatorname{Ker}(r_0)/\operatorname{Im}(r_1)$ is isomorphic to $(\mathcal{R}/\mathcal{I}_p) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa_f(\mathcal{R})$ and $\operatorname{Ker}(r_1)/\operatorname{Im}(r_2)$ is isomorphic to $\operatorname{Tor}_{\mathcal{R}}(\kappa_f(\mathcal{R}), \mathcal{R}/\mathcal{I}_p)$. Since $(\mathcal{R}/\mathcal{I}_p) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa_f(\mathcal{R})$ is finite, the image of r_2 is at least of rank b, which implies that $\operatorname{Tor}_{\mathcal{R}}(\kappa_f(\mathcal{R}), \mathcal{R}/\mathcal{I}_p)$ is finite. Hence M is finite and this completes the proof.

Remark 3.3. We remark that even when the residual representation on $\mathbb{F}_{\mathcal{R}}$ is reducible, the previous control property makes sense after a choice of lattice \mathcal{T} . The only difference in that case will be that the map (18) has a cokernel isomorphic to $\tilde{H}^3_t(F, \mathcal{T}^*(1))[\mathcal{P}_{\kappa_f}]$.

Corollary 3.4. Under the same hypotheses as Proposition 3.2 and using the same notation, the arithmetic specialization map:

(19)
$$D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}}) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa_f(\mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{A_f})$$

is a surjection with finite kernel.

Proof. The map (22) is a surjection by absolute irreducibility of the residual representation. Recall that we have the following exact sequence by definition:

$$D_P\left(\bigoplus_{\mathfrak{p}|p} H^1(G_{F_\mathfrak{p}}/I_\mathfrak{p}, (\mathcal{A}_\mathfrak{p}^-)^{I_\mathfrak{p}})\right) \longrightarrow D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_\mathcal{A}) \longrightarrow D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_\mathcal{A}^{\operatorname{str}}) \longrightarrow 0.$$

We will show that $H^1(G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}/I_{\mathfrak{p}}, (\mathcal{A}_{\mathfrak{p}}^-)^{I_{\mathfrak{p}}})$ is trivial for every $\mathfrak{p}|p$. Let us recall the following group introduced at 2.1:

$$\mathbf{G} = (\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{Z}_p)^{\times} \times \left(\left(\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{Z}_p \right)^{\times} / \overline{\mathfrak{r}_F^{\times}} \right) = \prod_{q|p} (\mathfrak{r}_F)_q^{\times} \times \left(\left(\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{Z}_p \right)^{\times} / \overline{\mathfrak{r}_F^{\times}} \right),$$

where $(\mathfrak{r}_F)_q^{\times}$ the completion of \mathfrak{r}_F at q. We define a quotient \mathbf{G}' of \mathbf{G} to be:

$$\mathbf{G}' = \prod_{q \mid p, \ q \neq \mathfrak{p}} (\mathfrak{r}_F)_{\mathfrak{p}}^{\times} \times \left(\left(\mathfrak{r}_F \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{Z}_p \right)^{\times} / \overline{\mathfrak{r}_F^{\times}} \right).$$

and the algebra \mathcal{R}' to be $\mathcal{R} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}_p[[\mathbf{G}]]} \mathbb{Z}_p[[\mathbf{G}']]$. We denote by $\widetilde{\alpha}_p$ the unique unramified character of D_p with values in \mathcal{R}' whose value $\widetilde{\alpha}_p(\mathrm{Fr}_p)$ interpolates the eigenvalues of the action of Fr_p on $(A_f)_p^-$ for every arithmetic specialization κ_f with $\mathcal{P}_{\kappa_f} \subset \mathrm{Ker}[\mathcal{R} \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{R}']$. Among such specializations, there are a lot of arithmetic specializations κ_f such that the eigenvalues of the action of Fr_p on $(A_f)_p^-$ is not trivial by the Ramanujan conjecture for Hilbert modular forms (which is already proved). Hence, the character $\widetilde{\alpha}_p$ in non-trivial. By the local property of Hida's Galois representation \mathcal{T} , we have:

$$(\mathcal{A}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-})^{I_{\mathfrak{p}}} \cong \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } \eta_{\mathfrak{p}} \equiv 1 \mod \mathfrak{M}_{\mathcal{R}} \\ D_{P}(\mathcal{R}'(\widetilde{\alpha}_{\mathfrak{p}})) & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Hence we have shown that $\mathrm{H}^{1}(G_{F_{\mathfrak{p}}}/I_{\mathfrak{p}},(\mathcal{A}_{\mathfrak{p}}^{-})^{I_{\mathfrak{p}}})$ is trivial for every $\mathfrak{p}|p$, which implies that $\mathrm{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}}^{\mathrm{str}} = \mathrm{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}}$. On the other hand, by Corollary 2.22, the kernel and the cokernel of the natural map $D_{P}(\mathrm{Sel}_{A_{f}}) \longrightarrow D_{P}(\mathrm{Sel}_{A_{f}}^{\mathrm{str}})$ are finite for κ_{f} whose automorphic representation $\pi_{f,\mathfrak{p}}$ is non-Steinberg at every $\mathfrak{p}|p$. This completes the proof.

3.3. Weak Control for Selmer complexes and Selmer groups. In Sections 3.1 and 3.2, we established the control theorem for Selmer complexes and Selmer groups assuming (Ir), (Reg-b) and (Fr-s). In this subsection, we prove weaker control theorems which controls the kernels and the cokernels of arithmetic specializations $\kappa = \kappa_f$ of arithmetic weight (k, w) only after localizing at ker (κ_f) . The residual representation V_f of localized Galois representation is always irreducible as G_F -module and is regular as D_p -module. Hence, the results in this section and the next requires much less assumptions thanks to an ideal free lattice obtained by the same argument as Remark 2.13.

For a branch \mathcal{R} of $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ and for an arithmetic specialization $\kappa = \kappa_f$ on \mathcal{R} associated with an eigen cuspform f of some arithmetic weight (k, w), we denote by $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}$ the localization of \mathcal{R} at $\mathcal{P}_{\kappa} = \text{Ker}(\kappa)$. For a G_F -representation \mathcal{T} presented in Setting 2.12, we denote by $\mathcal{T}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}$ the base extension $\mathcal{T} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}$. We recall the following facts:

- (1) The algebra $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}$ is a regular local ring whose residue field is isomorphic to the field of fractions of $\kappa(\mathcal{R})$.
- (2) The resudual representation at the maximal ideal \mathcal{P}_{κ} satisfies Galois theoretic regularity property as G_F -representation over a *p*-adic field $\operatorname{Frac}(\kappa(\mathcal{R}))$ which is the analogue of the Galois theoretic regularity property as G_F -representation over a finite field $\mathbb{F}_{\mathcal{R}}$ which was presented after Setting 2.12. Thus, the representation $\mathcal{T}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}$ is free of rank two over $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}$ and $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^+$ and $\mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{p}}^-$ become free of rank one over $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}$ after taking the base extension $\otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}$ for every $\mathfrak{p}|p$.

Since \mathcal{P}_{κ} is generated by a regular sequence in $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}$, we prove the following proposition by the same proof as that of Proposition 3.1:

Proposition 3.5. Let \mathcal{R} be a branch of a Hida's nearly ordinary Hecke algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ and let \mathcal{T} be a G_F -representation over \mathcal{R} as in Setting 2.12. Then, for any arithmetic specialization $\kappa = \kappa_f$ on \mathcal{R} associated with an eigen cuspform f of some arithmetic weight (k, w), the natural map:

(20)
$$\mathrm{R}\,\Gamma_f(F,\mathcal{T}_{\mathcal{P}_\kappa}) \overset{\mathrm{L}}{\otimes}_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa(\mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow \mathrm{R}\,\Gamma_f(F,V_f)$$

is an isomorphism. Further, the map:

(21)
$$\widetilde{H}_{f}^{2}(F, \mathcal{T}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa_{f}(\mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow \widetilde{H}_{f}^{2}(F, V_{f})$$

is an isomorphism.

The comparison obtained at Lemma 2.22 and Lemma 2.24 implies the following corollary:

Corollary 3.6. Let us consider the same situation as Proposition 3.5. If the eigen cuspform f corresponding to $\kappa = \kappa_f$ on \mathcal{R} is principal series at every $\mathfrak{p}|p$, the arithmetic specialization map:

(22) $(D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}}) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa(\mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{A_f}) \otimes_{\kappa(\mathcal{R})} \operatorname{Frac}(\kappa(\mathcal{R}))$

is an isomorphism.

4. Applications

4.1. Examples of torsion Selmer groups. Let \mathcal{R} be a branch of $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}}$ and assume the situation as in Setting 2.12 (but we do not assume stronger conditions listed just after Setting 2.12 which were used in Sections 3.1 and 3.2). Under Setting 2.12, we propose the following conjecture.

Conjecture 4.1. $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}})$ (resp. $\tilde{H}_f^2(F, \mathcal{T}^*(1))$) is a torsion \mathcal{R} -module.

In some special cases, we will prove this below.

Theorem 4.2. Assume also that there exists an arithmetic specialization $\kappa = \kappa_f$ such that V_f satisfies all the following properties (i)-(iv):

- (i) The cuspform f is of critical weight (k, w) with k = 2t and w = t and the Neben character of f is trivial.
- (ii) The representation $\pi_{f,\mathfrak{p}}$ is principal series at every $\mathfrak{p}|p$.
- (iii) The L-function $L(V_f, s)$ does not vanish at s = 0.
- (iv) One of the following condition holds:
 - (a) $2 \nmid [F : \mathbb{Q}].$

(b) There exists a finite place λ of F such that $\pi_{f,\lambda}$ is not a principal series representation.

(c) The form f has no complex multiplication and there exists an element $\sigma \in G_F$ such that one of the eigenvalues of σ on V_f are ± 1 and the other is not equal to ± 1 .

Then $D_P(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}})$ (resp. $\tilde{H}_f^2(F, \mathcal{T}^*(1))$) is \mathcal{R} -torsion.

Proof. Let \mathcal{K} be a finite extension of \mathbb{Q}_p containing all Hecke eigenvalues of f. Under (iv) (a) or (iv) (b), there exists a compact quaternionic Shimura curve X defined over Fsuch that the representation V_f is a direct summand of $H^1_{et}(X \times_F \bar{F}, \mathcal{K})$. Hence, by [FH95, Theorem B], there exists a totally imaginary quadratic extension K/F such that f does not have complex multiplication by K and such that the order of zero at s = 1 of $L(V_f|_{G_K}, s)$ is of exact order 1 where $V_f|_{G_K}$ is the restriction of V_f to G_K . By [YZZ08, Theorem 1.3.1], then there exists a non torsion CM points on $X(K^{ab})$ and this implies that $H^1_f(F, V_f)$ is trivial thanks to [Nek07, Theorem 3.2]. If we assume (iv) (c), then the form f satisfies the hypotheses of [Nek10, Theorem B]. Thus, $H^1_f(F, V_f)$ is also trivial.

Hence $\tilde{H}_{f}^{2}(F, T_{f}^{*}(1))$ is finite. By Proposition 3.5, the group:

$$\tilde{H}_{f}^{2}(F, \mathcal{T}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}^{*}(1)) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \kappa(\mathcal{R}) \cong \tilde{H}_{f}^{2}(F, V_{f}^{*}(1))$$

is trivial. Since $\tilde{H}_{f}^{2}(F, \mathcal{T}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}^{*}(1)) \cong \tilde{H}_{f}^{2}(F, \mathcal{T}^{*}(1)) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}, \quad \tilde{H}_{f}^{2}(F, \mathcal{T}^{*}(1)) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{P}_{\kappa}}$ is trivial by Nakayama's lemma. This implies that $\tilde{H}_{f}^{2}(F, \mathcal{T}^{*}(1))$ is torsion over \mathcal{R} . By comparing the Selmer complex and the Selmer group, we also deduce that $D_{P}(\operatorname{Sel}_{\mathcal{A}})$ is torsion over \mathcal{R} .

Remark 4.3. In [YZZ08], a proof of the vanishing of $H^1_f(F, V_f)$ by Y. Tian and S. Zhang is announced under (iii) (a) or (b) but without the hypothesis that the Neben character is trivial. Our result would then generalize likewise.

Finally, we would emphasize that our work opens several possibilities for future research on the generalization of Iwasawa theory. Since the construction of d + 1-variable analytic *p*-adic *L*-function is constructed in the article [DO] with which the second author is concerned, it makes sense to consider the Iwasawa main conjecture for a big Galois deformation obtained by nearly ordinary Hida deformation for Hilbert modular forms, in which we compare the characteristic ideal of the Selmer group or Selmer complex and the principal ideal generated by the analytic *p*-adic *L*-function (cf. [Och10] for precise statements). It will also be interesting to discuss the compatibility between the Iwasawa main conjecture and the Tamagawa number conjecture for each modular form especially under the formalism of Selmer complexes as discussed in [Nek06] and the doctoral thesis of the first author.

References

- [Bla06] Don Blasius, Hilbert modular forms and the Ramanujan conjecture, Consani, Caterina (ed.) et al., Noncommutative geometry and number theory. Where arithmetic meets geometry and physics, Aspects of Mathematics E 37, pp. 35–56, 2006.
- [BK90] Spencer Bloch and Kazuya Kato, L-functions and Tamagawa numbers of motives, The Grothendieck Festschrift, Vol. I, Progr. Math., vol. 86, Birkhäuser Boston, Boston, MA, pp. 333– 400, 1990.
- [Car86] Henri Carayol, Sur les représentations l-adiques associées aux formes modulaires de Hilbert, Ann. Sci. Ec. Norm. Supér. (4) 19, No. 3, pp. 409–468, 1986.
- [De79] Pierre Deligne, Valeurs de fonctions L et périodes d'intégrales, Automorphic forms, representations and L-functions, Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., XXXIII Part 2, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, R.I., pp. 247–289, 1979.
- [DO] Mladen Dimitrov and Tadashi Ochiai, Several variables p-adic analytic L-functions for Hida families of Hilbert modular forms, in preparation.

- [FH95] Solomon Friedberg and Jeffrey Hoffstein, Nonvanishing theorems for automorphic L-functions on GL(2), Ann. of Math. (2) 142, no. 2, 385–423, 1995.
- [FM95] Jean-Marc Fontaine and Barry Mazur, Geometric Galois representations, Elliptic curves, modular forms, & Fermat's last theorem (Hong Kong, 1993), Ser. Number Theory, I, Int. Press, Cambridge, MA, pp. 41–78, 1995.
- [Ge] S. Gelbart, Automorphic forms on adèle groups, Annals of Mathematics Studies, No. 83, 1975.
- [Gre91] Ralph Greenberg, Iwasawa theory for motives, L-functions and arithmetic (Durham, 1989), London Math. Soc. Lecture Note Ser., vol. 153, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 1991, pp. 211–233.
- [Gre94] _____, Iwasawa theory and p-adic deformations of motives, Motives (Seattle, WA, 1991), Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., vol. 55, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, pp. 193–223, 1994.
- [Gre03] _____, Galois theory for the Selmer group of an abelian variety, Compositio Math. 136, no. 3, pp. 255–297, 2003.
- [Hid88] Haruzo Hida, On p-adic Hecke algebras for GL₂ over totally real fields, Ann. of Math. (2) 128, no. 2, pp. 295–384, 1988.
- [Hid89a] _____, On nearly ordinary Hecke algebras for GL(2) over totally real fields, in Algebraic number theory, vol. 17 of Adv. Stud. Pure Math., Academic Press, Boston, MA, pp. 139–169, 1989.
- [Hid89b] _____, Nearly ordinary Hecke algebras and Galois representations of several variables, Algebraic analysis, geometry, and number theory (Baltimore, MD, 1988), Johns Hopkins Univ. Press, Baltimore, MD, 1989, pp. 115–134.
- [JS77] Hervé Jacquet and Joseph A. Shalika, A non-vanishing theorem for zeta functions of GL_n , Invent. Math. **38** (1976/77), no. 1, pp. 1–16.
- [Kat04] Kazuya Kato, p-adic Hodge theory and values of zeta functions of modular forms, Astérisque, no. 295, ix, 117–290, Cohomologies p-adiques et applications arithmétiques. III, 2004.
- [Maz72] Barry Mazur, Rational points of abelian varieties with values in towers of number fields, Invent. Math. 18, pp. 183–266, 1972.
- [MW86] B. Mazur, A. Wiles, On p-adic analytic families of Galois representations, Compositio Math. 59, no. 2, pp. 231–264, 1986.
- [Nek06] Jan Nekovář, Selmer complexes, Astérisque, no. 310, 559 pages, 2006.
- [Nek07] _____, The Euler system method for CM points on Shimura curves, In: L-functions and Galois representations, (Durham, July 2004), LMS Lecture Note Series 320, Cambridge Univ. Press, 2007, pp. 471 - 547.
- [Nek10] _____, Level raising and Selmer groups for Hilbert modular forms of weight two, preprint 2010, available at http://people.math.jussieu.fr/ Nekovar/pu/level.pdf.
- [Nys96] Louise Nyssen, Pseudo-représentations, Math. Ann. 306 (1996), no. 2, 257–283. MR MR1411348 (98a:20013)
- [Och00] Tadashi Ochiai, Control theorem of Bloch-Kato's Selmer groups for p-adic representations, Jour. of Number theory, 82, no.1, pp. 69–90, 2000.
- [Och01] _____, Control theorem for Greenberg's Selmer groups of Galois deformations, J. Number Theory 88, no. 1, pp. 59–85, 2001.
- [Och06] _____, On the two-variable Iwasawa main conjecture, Compos. Math. 142, no. 5, pp. 1157–1200, 2006.
- [Och10] _____, Iwasawa theory for nearly ordinary Hida deformations of Hilbert modular forms, accepted for publication in the proceeding of the conference "Algebraic Number theory and related topics 2008".
- [Shi78] Goro Shimura, The special values of the zeta functions associated with Hilbert modular forms, Duke Math. J. 45, no. 3, pp. 637–679, 1978.
- [Oht82] Masami Ohta, On l-adic representations attached to automorphic forms, Jap. J. Math., New Ser. 8, pp. 1–47, 1982.
- [SW99] Chris Skinner and Andrew Wiles, Residually reducible representations and modular forms, Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math., no. 89, 5–126, 1999.
- [Tay89] Richard Taylor, On Galois representations associated to Hilbert modular forms, Invent. Math. 98, No.2, pp. 265–280, 1989.

- [Wil88] Andrew Wiles, On ordinary λ -adic representations associated to modular forms, Invent. Math. 94, no. 3, pp. 529–573, 1988. [YZZ08] Xinyi Yuan, Shouwu Zhang, and Wei Zhang, Heights of CM points I, Gross-Zagier formula,
- Preprint available at http://www.math.columbia.edu/~szhang/, 2008.